S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 10th October 2023 

In the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. TO RECORD THOSE PRESENT: Mr I Jordan (Chairman), Mr D Price, Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mr P Bland, Mrs D Gotts, Mr S Wells, Mr M Narborough, Mr S Scales, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 

County Councillor Mr J Crofts

Borough Councillors Mr S Ring and Mr R Coates
Mrs G C - Resident
Mr G M – Resident
Mr A P - Resident
APOLOGIES: Mr H Hofmeister and Mrs T Banks
2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 12th September 2023, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Narborough, seconded by Mr Scales with three abstentions, all other members were in favour, and they were signed by the Chairman. 
3.  DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – Mr Jordan welcomed Mrs C, Mr M and Mr P to the meeting and asked if they had anything they wished to say.

Mr M and Mr P explained that they had simply come to observe. 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

County Councillor Crofts: Mr Jordan thanked Cllr Crofts for his circulated report and asked members if they had any questions.

Mrs Cornwell thanked Cllr Crofts for his County Councillor Fund contribution towards the Pond entrance repair works and said that following clarification from Mr Jefferies at NCC Highways, the works will be ordered.

Members thanked Cllr Crofts for his contribution.

Borough Councillor Bland: Mr Bland stated that he is very busy, mostly carrying out Civic Duties, however, stated that he had recently attended the Area Museums Committee meeting as he is a Trustee of True’s Yard.
He said that there is a lot of interest in the Guildhall.
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Borough Councillor Ring: Cllr Ring stated that generally The Woottons Ward is happy with not too many concerns.
He spoke regarding the Reserved Matters Planning Application for Knights Hill and said that this may come up at the November Planning Committee meeting.  He confirmed that an amicable meeting between the three Parishes (North and South Wootton and Castle Rising) and the Developers had recently taken place.

Cllr Ring informed members that Castle Rising had recently voted in favour of the commencement of a 30mph Speed limit. He added that there was also a lot of discussion regarding the three Parishes getting together to talk about traffic management and speeding throughout the Villages.
Mr Wells suggested that a change in direction of the one-way system at Castle Rising may slow traffic.

Cllr Ring stated that any ideas could be up for discussion, and there would be an opportunity to raise ideas during the feasibility study.

Borough Councillor Coates:  Cllr Coates stated that the recent removal of trees at Edward Benefer Way to make way for the new Roundabout had caused a lot of interest and concern on Social Media.
He said that the developers had given an indication that the works on the roundabout would take approximately six months, however, Mr Jordan stated that information given to the Parish Council had indicated a timescale of only three months.

Cllr Coates suggested that at the meeting planned with the Knights Hill Developers next week, it should be emphasised to them that if other developers can construct a roundabout in a shorter timescale perhaps, they should also.

Cllr Coates spoke regarding Mr Blands position as Deputy Mayor and said that he felt Mr Bland had really been put upon, with him and the Mayors Consort carrying out the majority of the work. He said that members of the Parish Council should be proud of Mr Bland.

Mr Jordan stated that we really are proud and greatly appreciate his work.

Mr Bland thanked Cllr Coates for his kind comments and said that he is doing his best to support the Mayor and the Borough Council. 
With no other questions, Mr Jordan thanked Cllr Crofts, Cllr Bland, Cllr Ring and Cllr Coates for their contributions.
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6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets  

Mr Narborough confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last meeting, however, he wished to mention one or two things. 
Quote for Fire & Intruder Alarm: Mr Narborough explained that Mrs Cornwell had kindly obtained quotes to replace the current Fire and Intruder Alarm, which has been experiencing intermittent faults and problems.

It was said that after applying for a CIL Grant, to cover the cost of the project, notification had been received from the Borough Council that the application has been successful and the Parish Council has been awarded £6,018.63 towards the cost, with the balance of £660.00, being paid by the Parish Council.

After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the replacement of the Alarm System should go ahead and AMR should carry out the work, this was seconded by Mr Scales, with all members in favour. 

The Green and Open Spaces - Pothole at Pond Entrance: Mr Narborough explained that members had previously discussed the dip which had formed at the Pond entrance and had agreed that works to repair that area had been agreed subject to funding from Cllr Crofts County Councillor Fund.

It was said that two quotes had been obtained to tarmac the entrance and resolve the situation – one from Neville Godfrey at £1,995 +VAT and another from West Norfolk Surfacing at £2,890.00 +VAT.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that Cllr Crofts had met with the Mr Jefferies, the NCC Highways Engineer regarding the project and he had kindly agreed to contribute £1,200.00 towards the cost.

Members thanked Cllr Crofts for his kind contribution, Mr Narborough proposed that the work should take place, and that Mr Neville Godfrey should be asked to carry out the work, this was seconded by Mr Wells with all members in favour.

Replacement Posts at Common Lane:  Mr Narborough reported that the posts which run alongside Common Lane have become rotten and need replacing.

It was said that Mr Foreman has been asked to provide a quote for the work, it was said that subject to the cost, the project may have to be put in next year’s 2024/2025 budget.

All members were happy.
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Finance
Mr Scales confirmed that a meeting had been held on 4th October 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members. 
The half year accounts: Mr Scales explained that members of the Finance Committee had looked at the finances in detail and whilst it was noted that the total spend for the half year was over at £77,732.91, it does include £24,876.47 rolled over from last year for the Meeting Room Extension build. This has been allowed for and will come out of the Parish Council Reserve Funds.

After discussion, Mr Scales proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the half year accounts; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
South Wootton Parish Council Financial Regulations: Mr Scales stated that members of the Finance Committee had also looked at the Financial Regulations, it was noted that there were no amendments or additions to the document.

With all members happy, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council accepts the South Wootton Parish Council Financial Regulations; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.
Possible donation requests: Mr Scales explained that two new donations had been considered by the Committee, it was said that the Citizens Advice Bureau no longer request their donation, therefore, money could be donated to a new charity. 

It was explained that a donation request had been received from West Norfolk Befriending and in the past the Bridge for Heroes had been suggested. 
After discussion, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council donates, £100.00 to West Norfolk Befriending and £100.00 to the Bridge for Heroes Charity, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Community Infrastructure Levy: Mrs Cornwell explained that following the suggestion made by Mrs Banks, that the Zebra crossing at the junction of Common Lane/Nursery Lane be upgraded to a safer traffic light controlled crossing point, she had contacted Mr Jeffries, the Highways Engineer regarding feasibility of the idea.
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It was explained that Mr Jeffries had since informed her that in Summary, 
· A feasibility study to determine if viable – would cost the Parish Council in the region of £3-5k, with a 9-month backlog.
· From scheme acceptance if viable to finished build – would cost the Parish Council between £150k – £200k and take 12 to 18 months due to the legal system and contractor schedules. 

Members discussed the situation, and generally felt that the project was too costly, it was suggested however, that NCC Highways be contacted to request that the White lining at the location is refreshed, Mr Jordan proposed that due to cost implications,  any improvements to the Crossing point at the junction of Common Lane/Nursery Lane should be shelved for the time being, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour. 

(Clerk’s Note: The lining has been programmed and is currently sitting with the Contractor, this should be completed soon).
Annual Return / External Audit:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that the Annual Return had been received back from the External Auditors PKF Littlejohn.

She stated that the work involved in putting this together this year had been particularly difficult due to the income and expenditure on the Parish Office Meeting Room Extension.

She said that with just one minor recommendation, regarding the omission of comparison figures on the Assets Register, no other comments had been made which is good. 

Mrs Cornwell stated that this will be rectified for next year.

All Members were happy and accepted the External Auditors Report.

Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mr Jordan looked at the Bank Statements for September 2023, the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether corresponded with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Jordan was happy that everything balanced, he and Mr Scales, initialled the Bank Statements. 
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Planning  

Planning Reports:  Mr Bland explained that all members had been provided with copies of the recent Planning Reports with details of the various Applications and Decisions. He stated that Planning Applications continue to be dealt with by the Planning Committee via Email, unless a full meeting is called to allow members of the Public to attend.

Meeting with Allison Homes:  Mr Bland stated that a successful meeting had been held with Mr Ian Reilly of Allison Homes, the Notes of which had been circulated to all members.

He stated that he had since spoken to Mr Reilly who has answers to a number of questions which were raised, and he will let us have those in the next few days.

Mr Bland informed members that Mr Reilly intends to meet with the Headteacher at the Junior School to discuss various issues including funding towards parking provision at the Development side of the school and a financial contribution towards a new garden area and the Year 6 pupils have been invited to visit the Doctors Surgery Building site.
Mr Bland spoke regarding the concerns which have been made regarding the removal of some trees along Edward Benefer Way and informed members that Allison Homes intends to plant in excess of 300 trees within the development site, it was said that most of the trees removed were poor quality poplar trees and the proposed new trees will be of better quality.

Finally, it was said that due to the heavy machinery being used on site, moles had pushed up into the Junior School field. It was said that a mole catch has been employed to address the issue. It was said that most of the ground levelling work has now been carried out and the noise is subsiding a bit.

Policy   
Mr Jordan confirmed that no meeting had been held, however, confirmed that the Policy Committee members had looked at several Policies.
Mrs Cornwell said that the following Policies had been looked at.

· Grant Awarding Policy and Procedure

· Procedure relating to the use of CCTV equipment.
· Policy in relation to South Wootton Village Hall and the Licencing Act 2003
· Dealing with Violence and Aggression
· Media Policy
· South Wootton Parish Council Action Plan 2023-24 
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With one minor amendment to the Procedure relating to the use of CCTV equipment, Mr Jordan proposed that the Policies are accepted, this was seconded by Mr Narborough with all members in favour.

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached.
Mr Jordan thanked Mr Wells for his report and congratulated him on becoming an Infant School Governor. Members stated that they would look forward to receiving his monthly report. 
Mr Bland enquired whether the school has any dealings with filtering and monitoring, he said that these are both important parts of safeguarding pupils and staff from potentially harmful and inappropriate online material.
Mr Wells said that he was unsure but would find out.

Junior School: - See attached.

Mr Scales spoke regarding the point raised by Mr Bland and commented that filtering and monitoring is managed by the provider and any concerns are highlighted to the Headteacher and Safeguarding Team, he said that it is a very important issue.

With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Mr Scales for his report.

Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts confirmed that a meeting had been held on 13th September, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members.

She stated that the “200 Club” is always looking for new members and anyone interested in joining should contact Mrs Cornwell at the Parish Office.
The Charity Event held on 23rd September in aid of mitochondrial disease had been very successful raising valuable funds for the Charity.

It was reported that the CIL Application submitted to the Borough Council to improve drainage at the Park had been successful with £7,750.00 awarded towards the project.

Finally, it was said that the Football Clubs suggestion of a new Pavilion at the Park would need further investigation, it was said that if a replacement building was not possible, an extension to the existing facilities may be a possibility.
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South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Albinson stated that a meeting had been held on 19th September 2023, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members. 
She was pleased to report that the Anglia in Bloom Awards had taken place on 20th September and the Village had been awarded a Gold Award for St Mary's Churchyard and Wootton Park and a Silver Gilt for The Green.

Members congratulated the SWiB Team for their hard work and effort.

Mrs Albinson stated that Mr Mills had indicated that he was getting too old to do the Flowerbeds and intends to give these up, she said that new younger members are needed to enable SWiB to continue.

She reported that Cllr Coates had kindly offered £1,000 of his Borough Councillor Fund to develop some new flower beds.

Mr Jordan suggested that it may be an idea to consider if easier, to plant the beds with shrubs rather than the usual flower displays, which may be easier to manage.

Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Grant Awarding Policy and asked Mrs Albinson if she could provide a report of what the Parish Councils £500.00 Grant is spent on.

Mrs Albinson said that she would ask Mr Hankinson to provide a Report.

With no questions, Mr Jordan thanked Mrs Albinson for her report.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – See attached list, plus:
BCKLWN

West Norfolk Wins Community Lottery


Info

Meeting with the Leader of the Borough Council:  Mrs Cornwell informed members that on 3rd October, she and Mr Jordan had attended along with other Parish Council Chairmen a meeting with Cllr Terry Parish, the Leader of the Borough Council to discuss Planning Matters.

She stated that the meeting had been interesting and productive, and the leader had taken several things away to see if they can be actioned.

It was said that minutes from the meeting are currently being produced and will be circulated in due course. 
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Cllr Ring said that he had attended the meeting and had thought that South Wootton stood out as a Parish with not too many problems in comparison to other Parish Councils locally.
Mrs Cornwell stated that we have great communication with the Borough Council.

Cllr Ring commented that with all the new developments taking place, there may be conversations regarding boundaries in the future.
9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
101
PKF Littlejohn


108686
External Audit
         
          1008.00

102
A10 Pest Control

108687
VH Wasp removal
            119.00

103
East Coast Fabrication
108688
VH Barrier Repairs
            345.48

104
JD Cooling


108689
VH Air Con Service
            192.00

105
Total Energies


108690
VH Electric - Aug
            169.47

106
Total Energies


108691
PO Electric – Aug

  62.16

107 
Total Energies


108692
S/Lighting Supply – Aug       1534.02

108
Andrew Foreman

108693
Allots Fence


450.00

109
ESPO



108694
VH Materials


  66.42

110
ECS Computers

108695
Toner



252.00

111
CGM



108696
Grass Cutting Aug
            900.90

112
Timber Services

108697
Bolts – repairs to bench
    8.86

113
Glasdon


108698
Replacement Litter Bin
274.21

114
HMRC



108699
Cont’b – Sept


942.55

114A
Norfolk Pension Fund

BACS 28 Sept Cont’b  - Sept
         
          1504.01

114B
Prudential


BACS
28 Sept  AVC – TC –Sept
 
180.00

114C
Mrs T Cornwell

BACS 28 Sept Salary & Exps Sept)

114D
Mrs M Kirby


BACS 28 Sept Salary – Sept)                     2792.33

114E
S Wightman


BACS 28 Sept Salary– Sept)      

114F
D Philpot


BACS 28 Sept Salary – Sept)
                      1462.13

114G
SWiB



BACS 28 Sept – Donation
  
            500.00

114H
Peter Bourner


BACS 28 Sept – Tree Surgery                     2680.00

114I
BMAC Garden Svs

BACS 28 Sept – Various Jobs
  
746.49

Plus, Accounts received since circulated list:
114J
Barclays


D/D 5 Sept 
A/C Charges


  39.30

114K
BT



D/D 14 Sept   VH Wifi


 
  34.30

115
CGM



108700
Grass Cutting/Play Insp
257.40

116
Total Energies


108701
S/Lighting Supply
          1450.93

117
Total Energies


108702
PO Electric - Sept

  72.19

118
Total Energies


108703
VH Electric – Sept

156.56
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119
ESPO



108704
VH Materials


  61.26

120
K & M Lighting


108705
S/Lighting Maint

499.19

121
ECS Computers

108706
Monthly services

209.94

122
Brights



108707
VH Cleaning – Sept 

329.86

123
Anglian Chemicals

108708
VH Floor Cleaner/Pads        1989.67

Bank balances as at 29.9.2023
Community Account
      

                          30,753.12 
Business Premium Account          

                                   110,000.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                                              0.00
Total                                                                                                     £140,753.12
There being no further business Mr Jordan closed the meeting at 7.50pm.
10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 14th November 2023, in the Parish Office Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton.
14th November 2023                                                               

     Chairman
-89-

